ELSEVIER

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# European Journal of Agronomy



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/eja

# Review

# Impacts and adaptation of European crop production systems to climate change

J.E. Olesen<sup>a,\*</sup>, M. Trnka<sup>b</sup>, K.C. Kersebaum<sup>c</sup>, A.O. Skjelvåg<sup>d</sup>, B. Seguin<sup>e</sup>, P. Peltonen-Sainio<sup>f</sup>, F. Rossi<sup>g</sup>, J. Kozyra<sup>h</sup>, F. Micale<sup>i</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Aarhus University, Department of Agroecology and Environment, Tjele, Denmark

<sup>b</sup> Mendel University of Agriculture and Forestry, Inst. of Agriculture Systems and Bioclimatology, Brno, Czech Republic

<sup>c</sup> ZALF, Institute of Landscape Systems Analysis, Müncheberg, Germany

<sup>d</sup> Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences, Ås, Norway

<sup>e</sup> INRA, MICCES, Centre d'Avignon, Avignon, France

<sup>f</sup> MTT, Agrifood Research Finland, Plant Production Research, Jokionen, Finland

<sup>g</sup> Institute of Biometeorology, Bologna, National Research Council, Italy

<sup>h</sup> Institute of Soil Science and Plant Cultivation, State Research Institute, Pulawy, Poland

<sup>i</sup> European Commission, JRC Ispra, Ispra, Italy

## ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 30 December 2008 Received in revised form 13 November 2010 Accepted 16 November 2010

Keywords: Climate change Vulnerability Impact Adaptation Crop production Wheat Barley Maize Grassland Grapevine

# ABSTRACT

The studies on anthropogenic climate change performed in the last decade over Europe show consistent projections of increases in temperature and different patterns of precipitation with widespread increases in northern Europe and decreases over parts of southern and eastern Europe. In many countries and in recent years there is a tendency towards cereal grain yield stagnation and increased yield variability. Some of these trends may have been influenced by the recent climatic changes over Europe.

A set of qualitative and quantitative questionnaires on perceived risks and foreseen impacts of climate and climate change on agriculture in Europe was distributed to agro-climatic and agronomy experts in 26 countries. Europe was divided into 13 Environmental Zones (EZ). In total, we had 50 individual responses for specific EZ. The questionnaires provided both country and EZ specific information on the: (1) main vulnerabilities of crops and cropping systems under present climate; (2) estimates of climate change impacts on the production of nine selected crops; (3) possible adaptation options as well as (4) adaptation observed so far. In addition we focused on the overall awareness and presence of warning and decision support systems with relevance for adaptation to climate change.

The results show that farmers across Europe are currently adapting to climate change, in particular in terms of changing timing of cultivation and selecting other crop species and cultivars. The responses in the questionnaires show a surprisingly high proportion of negative expectations concerning the impacts of climate change on crops and crop production throughout Europe, even in the cool temperate northern European countries.

The expected impacts, both positive and negative, are just as large in northern Europe as in the Mediterranean countries, and this is largely linked with the possibilities for effective adaptation to maintain current yields. The most negative effects were found for the continental climate in the Pannonian zone, which includes Hungary, Serbia, Bulgaria and Romania. This region will suffer from increased incidents of heat waves and droughts without possibilities for effectively shifting crop cultivation to other parts of the years. A wide range of adaptation options exists in most European regions to mitigate many of the negative impacts of climate change on crop production in Europe. However, considering all effects of climate change and possibilities for adaptation, impacts are still mostly negative in wide regions across Europe.

© 2010 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +45 89991659; fax: +45 89991619. *E-mail address:* JorgenE.Olesen@agrsci.dk (J.E. Olesen).

<sup>1161-0301/\$ –</sup> see front matter s 2010 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.eja.2010.11.003

#### Contents

1.	Intro		97				
2.	Observed and projected changes in Europe						
	2.1.	Observe	d climate change	97			
	2.2.	Projecti	ons of climate change	98			
	2.3.	Observe	d changes in cropping patterns	98			
3.	Mate	rial and m	ethods	99			
4.	Results						
	4.1.	Present climatic limitations and vulnerabilities					
	4.2.	Climate change impacts					
		4.2.1.	Winter wheat	103			
		4.2.2.	Spring barley	103			
		4.2.3.	Grain maize	103			
		4.2.4.	Grassland	104			
		4.2.5.	Grapevine	104			
	4.3.	Observe	d adaptation responses	104			
	4.4.	Future adaptation responses					
		4.4.1.	Cultivation timing	104			
		4.4.2.	Tillage practices	104			
		4.4.3.	Fertilisation practices	105			
		4.4.4.	New cultivars	105			
		4.4.5.	Crop protection	105			
		4.4.6.	Seasonal weather forecasting	105			
		4.4.7.	Crop insurance	105			
	4.5.	Improvi	ng awareness and adaptation to climate change	105			
5.	Discussion						
	5.1. Present climate limitations						
5.2. Vulnerabilities and climate impacts on crops		Vulnera	bilities and climate impacts on crops	106			
		5.2.1.	Impacts on crop productivity	106			
		5.2.2.	Weeds, pests and diseases	107			
	5.3.	Adaptat	ion to climate variability and climate change	107			
		5.3.1.	Autonomous adaptation	107			
		5.3.2.	Planned adaptation	107			
		5.3.3.	Farm scale adaptation	107			
		5.3.4.	Increasing resilience to change	108			
6.	Impli	cations ar	nd perspectives	109			
7.	Concl	usions		110			
	Ackn	Acknowledgements					
	Refer	ences		110			

## 1. Introduction

Europe is one of the world's largest and most productive suppliers of food and fibre. In 2008 it accounted for 19% of global meat production and 20% of global cereal production. About 80% of the European meat and 63% of the cereals is produced in the EU27 countries. The productivity of European agriculture is generally high, in particular in western Europe, and average cereal yields in the EU countries are more than 60% higher than the world average.

Intensive farming systems in western and central Europe generally have a low sensitivity to climate change, because a given change in temperature or rainfall have modest impact (Chloupek et al., 2004), and because the farmers have resources to adapt and compensate by changing management (Reidsma et al., 2010). However, there may be considerable difference in adaptive capacity between cropping systems and farms depending on their specialisation (Reidsma et al., 2007). Intensive systems in cool climates may therefore respond favourably to a modest climatic warming (Olesen and Bindi, 2002). On the other hand some of the farming systems currently located in hot and dry areas are expected to be most severely affected by climate change (Reilly and Schimmelpfennig, 1999; Darwin and Kennedy, 2000). There is a large variation across the European continent in climatic conditions, soils, land use, infrastructure, political and economic conditions (Bouma et al., 1998). These differences are expected also to greatly influence the responsiveness to climatic change (Olesen and Bindi, 2002; Trnka et al., in press).

The scale of the ongoing changes in European crop production is wide-ranging and cannot be fully covered by national studies that are usually not based on comparable methodologies. Without a thorough understanding of the regional differences it is difficult to foresee necessary changes in the agricultural policies at EU or national scales. The objective of the present study was therefore to gather and analyse standardised information on vulnerabilities, impacts and adaptation to climate change for selected crops for European environmental zones. The study relied on the expertise of European scientists and researchers, who were approached independently with a series of standardised questions.

### 2. Observed and projected changes in Europe

## 2.1. Observed climate change

Most of Europe has experienced increases in surface air temperature during 1901–2005, which amounts to 0.9 °C in annual mean temperature over the entire continent (Kjellström, 2004; Alcamo et al., 2007). However, the recent period shows a trend considerably higher than the mean trend (+0.4 °C/decade for the period 1977–2001, Jones and Moberg, 2003). For the past 25 years, trends are higher in central and north-eastern Europe and in mountainous regions, while the lowest temperature trends are found in the Mediterranean region (Klein Tank, 2004). Temperatures are increasing more in winter than in summer (EEA, 2004; Jones and Moberg, 2003). An increase in temperature variability has been observed, primarily due to increase in warm extremes (Klein Tank and Können, 2003).

There are indications of changes in the rainfall pattern as indicated by the frequency of drought events during spring and early summer. There has been an increased occurrence of droughts in large parts of western and eastern Europe, with particularly large increases in the Mediterranean region (Trenberth et al., 2007). Mean annual precipitation is increasing in most of Atlantic and northern Europe and decreasing along the Mediterranean (Klein Tank et al., 2002). An increase in mean precipitation per wet day has been observed in most parts of the continent, even in areas getting drier (Frich et al., 2002; Klein Tank et al., 2002). The increase in rainfall intensity has led to incidents of severe summertime flooding in Europe (Christensen and Christensen, 2003). The severity of the floods was probably enhanced by human management of the river systems, e.g. diking and construction of reservoirs (Helms et al., 2002), and possibly by changes in agricultural land use in the river basins (van der Ploeg and Schweigert, 2001).

Other studies show that the number of stations with statistically significant trends towards drier conditions (in terms of available soil moisture), prevail in central Europe over those where either no trend at all or a tendency toward wetter conditions were noted (Szinell et al., 1998; Trnka et al., 2009). These shifts in intensity and frequency of drought in the region were shown to be largely driven by changes in near surface temperatures (van der Schrier et al., 2007) and associated with changes in circulation patterns (Trnka et al., 2009). The droughts might be combined with extreme heat waves as was the case in 2003, when large parts of Europe were exposed to summer temperature rises of 3–5 °C. This heat wave was associated with an annual precipitation deficit up to 300 mm, and the drought was a major contributor to the estimated reduction of 30% over Europe in gross primary production of terrestrial ecosystems (Ciais et al., 2005). The heat wave also led to widespread reductions in farm income (Fink et al., 2004).

#### 2.2. Projections of climate change

Most of the recent global climate model (GCM) experiment results, used in Europe for analysing effects on agricultural systems, are based on coupled ocean–atmosphere models (AO-GCM). The main modelling uncertainties stem from the contrasting behaviour of different climate models in their simulation of global and regional climate change (Olesen et al., 2007). These uncertainties are largely a function of the relatively coarse resolution of the models and the different schemes employed to represent important processes in the atmosphere, biosphere and ocean. There has recently been an increased effort in downscaling the coarse GCM results using regional climate models (RCM) with spatial resolutions of 50 km or less (Christensen and Christensen, 2007; Christensen et al., 2007). This has led to improved quality in projections of regional climate changes in Europe.

The expected warming is greatest over eastern Europe during winter and over western and southern Europe in June–July–August (Giorgi et al., 2004). The projected increase in summer temperatures is very large in the south-western parts of Europe (exceeding  $6 \,^\circ$ C in parts of France and the Iberian Peninsula) by the end of the 21st century under the A2 emission scenario, which describes a heterogeneous world with high population growth, slow economic development and slow technological change. Generally for all emission scenarios and climate models, the mean annual precipitation increases in northern Europe and decreases in the South. But the change in precipitation varies substantially from season to season and across regions (Christensen and Christensen, 2007). There is a projected increase in winter precipitation in northern and central Europe, whereas there is a substantial decrease in summer precipitation in southern and central Europe, and to a lesser extent in northern Europe.

There is relatively little difference in projected climate changes between emission scenarios up to about 2050. Recent climate change projections for Europe based on GCMs and RCMs for the A1B scenario for 2050 show annual temperature increases relative to 1961–90 of 1.5-3 °C and 2-3 °C for northern and southern Europe, respectively (van der Linden and Mitchell, 2009). The corresponding projected changes in annual rainfall are 5-10% increase in northern Europe and 0-10% decrease in southern Europe. The A1B emission scenario describes a world of rapid economic growth, a global population that peaks in mid-century and more efficient technologies based on a balanced energy mix.

It is very likely that the frequency of drought spells and their severity will increase at least in some regions of Europe (the southern and central parts in particular), and recent projections of climate change impacts support this hypothesis (e.g. Hayes et al., 2005; Calanca, 2007). Recent results also indicate that variability in temperature and rainfall may increase considerably over large parts of central Europe (Christensen and Christensen, 2003; Schär et al., 2004). Indeed heat waves and droughts similar to the 2003 situation may become the norm in central and southern Europe by the end of the 21st century (Beniston and Diaz, 2004).

# 2.3. Observed changes in cropping patterns

The highest yields of both cereal and tuber crops are obtained in western Europe and the lowest yields in southern and eastern Europe. By far the largest cropping areas are found in eastern Europe, in particular in the Russian Federation and Ukraine. The cropping areas of eastern Europe are larger than the total of all other regions for wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.), barley (*Hordeum vulgare* L.), potato (*Solanum tuberosum* L.), and sugar beet (*Beta vulgaris* L.).

The development in national grain yields of wheat in the period 1961-2009 is shown in Fig. 1 for selected countries in northern, central and southern Europe. Yields in northern Europe are limited by cool temperatures (Holmer, 2008), whereas yields in southern Europe are limited by high temperatures and low rainfall (Reidsma and Ewert, 2008). Yields increased considerably during the period 1970–1990 due to improved technologies in all countries with the highest absolute increases in western and central Europe. The yield increases have levelled off considerably during the past 10–20 years. There seems to be a small yield increase during the past 10–20 years in Finland, whereas yields in Greece have been declining. Both effects may be climate related with increasing temperatures being beneficial in Finland, but negative in Greece. The wheat yields in Germany and Greece seem to indicate an increased yield variability, which most likely is also related to climate. However, compared to its neighbouring countries, Switzerland and Austria, the stagnation of the yield trend in Germany starts about 10 years later due to a continued increase of yields in the new federal states of the former GDR during the 1990s. Stagnating wheat yields in France have been attributed to lower yields under the rising temperatures (Brisson et al., 2010), but changes in management may also have played a role in some countries (Finger, 2010). There are also clear indications that increasing temperatures are causing grain yield reductions globally (Lobell and Field, 2007).

Grain yields in maize (*Zea mays* L.) have been increasing over the period 1961–2009 in both central and southern Europe (Fig. 2). The yield increases seem to be continuing in Belgium and Germany, even in recent years, where wheat yield increases have been levelling off. This has also resulted in a steadily increasing grain maize area in these countries and a northward shift of the grain maize cultivation in Germany. The yield of grain maize in France and Italy has not increased in recent years. This is most likely due to warmer cli-



Fig. 1. National grain yield of wheat in northern, central and southern European countries for the period 1961-2009 (FAOSTAT database).

mate and a higher frequency of droughts, which reduces the water available for irrigation, and since maize is predominantly an irrigated crop in these countries, this has impacted on both maize yields and the area cropped with maize.

## 3. Material and methods

To gather information on perceived risks and foreseen impacts of climate change on agriculture in Europe we designed a set of qualitative and quantitative questionnaires that were distributed to agrometeorological and agronomy experts in 26 countries that are mostly members of the COST 734 project. These experts did not include farmers or agricultural advisers, but mostly covered agricultural researchers knowledgeable on national and regional climate and climate change effects on crops. The questionnaires provided rather detailed information on: (1) main vulnerabilities of crops and cropping systems under present climate; (2) estimates of climate change impacts on the production of nine selected crops; (3) possible adaptation options; (4) adaptation observed so far and (5) on the overall awareness and presence of warning and decision support systems.

It was assumed that within climatically homogenous zones both the present crop production limitations as well as the climate change impacts on crop production will show a high degree of consistency, given the same trends of climate change. As a consequence there should be marked differences between individual zones. As the climate conditions do not follow national boundaries, it was decided to relate responses to the questionnaires to particular climate zones rather than to countries. To do so the environmental zones (Fig. 3) recently defined by Metzger et al. (2005) and Jongman et al. (2006) were used and each respondent was



Fig. 2. National grain yield and area of grain maize in four countries in northern and southern Europe for the period 1961–2009 (FAOSTAT database).

asked to provide information specific to each environmental zone that could be found in his/her country. It is believed that the use of the environmental zones enable a much better interpretation due to the more sensitive and meaningful grouping of individual responses compared to a grouping based on national boundaries as performed by Olesen and Bindi (2002).

The questionnaires included specific questions within the following overall groups:

- 1 Current limitations of individual crops to climatic conditions for the individual crops (scale in Table 1).
- 2 Projected climate change impacts by 2050 for individual crops (scale in Table 1).
- 3 Projected use of adaptation options by 2050 for the individual crops (scale in Table 1).
- 4 Observed use of adaptation options that can be attributed to climate change for the individual crops (scale in Table 1).



Fig. 3. a) Environmental zones in Europe according to (Metzger et al., 2005; Jongman et al., 2006) and b) the area covered by the questionnaires in grey.

#### Table 1

Scales used in the survey for scoring present limitations of crops to climatic conditions, projected climate change impacts by 2050 and use of adaptation options.

	Score	Explanation				
	Present limitation to climatic conditions					
	NA	Not applicable (e.g. crop not grown)				
	NI	No information				
	0	No problem				
	1	Minor problem, occurs rarely, no detectable effects on regional				
		production				
	2	Small problem, occurs sometimes, small and rare effects on				
		regional production				
	3	Moderate problem, occurs occasionally, small effects on				
		regional production				
	4	Major problem, occurs frequently, moderate effects on				
	_	regional production				
	5	Large problem, occurs almost every year, major effects on				
		regional production				
	Projected climate change impacts by 2050					
	NA	Not applicable (e.g. crop not grown)				
	NI	No information				
	-2	Large decrease				
	-1	Small decrease				
	0 No change or no effect even if there is a change in the					
		parameter				
	1	Small increase				
	2	Large increase				
	Adaptation options					
	NA	Not applicable (e.g. crop not grown)				
	NI	No information				
	0	None				
	1	Minor				
	2	Moderate				
	3	Large				
-						

- 5 Different types of warning and decision support systems for the individual crops that may be relevant under climate change.
- 6 Adaptation strategies, awareness and dissemination based on a few categories for responses for individual issues (Fig. 8).

The question groups 1–3 were answered specifically for nine selected crops (if applicable): winter wheat, spring barley, grain maize, winter oil seed rape, sugar beet, potatoes, grassland, apple orchards and grapevine (*Vitis vinifera* L.). Here we present results from the five crops with the highest response rate: winter wheat, spring barley, grain maize, grassland and grapevine. Rigid scales were used for each of the question groups 1–4 to allow responses to be compared across environmental zones.

Answering most of the questions involved a degree of a subjective assessment with a scoring that was based on the experts' own evaluations and/or national studies or recent research results. However, a guideline and a set of definitions of terms were provided

## Table 2

Number of responses received within European environmental zones.

with the questionnaire in order to unify ratings. This guideline described the projected climate changes by 2050 and how the scales for rating the responses should be applied. The questionnaires were distributed in November 2007 and were collected during February and March 2008. We received responses from 26 countries with 50 individual responses in total. These included all relevant European environmental zones, although the number of responses varied among zones (Table 2), but in overall the majority of EU and associated countries were covered by the answers (Fig. 3b). The only zone completely missing from the survey was the Anatolian zone (ANA) that can be found only in Turkey, which was not included in the study. Although the number of responses varied among zones (Table 2), all of them were covered, and all zones with significant crop production were covered by at least four respondents. It should, however, be noted that the zones with only one or two responses (ALN, BOR and LUS) may be subject to higher uncertainties.

The original results were analysed and the consistency within each environmental zone and with the results of the similar zones was evaluated. When needed the respondents were contacted again to verify their responses (e.g. when any inconsistency occurred between responses within one environmental zone). In the final step the overall results were processed and distributed to the respondents for additional comments.

# 4. Results

## 4.1. Present climatic limitations and vulnerabilities

The results of the questionnaire survey indicate that there are considerable differences between individual environmental zones as well as between crops examined in our study with respect to current climatic limitations and vulnerabilities (Fig. 4). Some of the crops could not be evaluated in all zones as grain maize and grapevine are not grown in ALN and BOR and winter wheat is not present in ALN. The length of the growing season limits crop growth considerably in BOR and ALN and also in ATN in case of grapevine. The growing season duration is also a limiting factor for grassland and grapevine production in MDM. On the other hand it is only in LUS, MDN and MDS that temperature does not limit growing season duration for the most temperature demanding crops (grain maize and grapevine).

Damage caused by late frost in spring (or early frost during fall) are seen as a limiting factor particularly in case of grain maize and grapevine in all cooler zones, where these crops are grown (NEM, ATN and CON). In case of grapevine the late frosts seem to be a limiting factor in a number of seasons in PAN, and in case of ALN frost risk for spring barley production is reported in some seasons.

Zone	Number of responses per zone	Number of countries/regions
ALN – Alpine North	1	1
BOR – Boreal	2	2
NEM – Nemoral	4	4
ATN – Atlantic North	6	5
ALS – Alpine South	4	4
CON – Continental	10	9
ATC – Atlantic Central	4	4
PAN – Pannonian	4	4
LUS – Lusitanian	1	1
ANA – Anatolian	0	0
MDM – Mediterranean Mountains	4	4
MDN – Mediterranenan North	5	4
MDS – Mediterranean South	5	4
Total	50	46



Fig. 4. Present limitation of crop production by climate factors for five selected crops over the individual European environmental zones. Legend: L1 length of the growing season; L2 occurrence of late/early frosts; L3 rain during sowing/harvesting; L4 occurrence of floods; L5 crop damage during winter; L6 crop damage by hail; L7 occurrence of drought; L8 heat stress.

High frequency of rainy conditions complicates sowing and harvest across most of the north-western zones with the highest impact being reported from ALN and BOR. Also in BOR, ATN and ALS rainfall during key field operations seem to be important especially in case of harvesting cereals and hay. On the other hand rainfall is not perceived as a limiting factor for harvest or sowing in MDN and MDS, where conditions are much drier.

Flooding and stagnant surface water in agricultural fields is considered a persistent problem in ALN, BOR, ATN and MDM, especially in case of grasslands, winter wheat and spring barley. Flooding and especially water stagnation was also reported for PAN, especially in the case of cereals. On the other hand respondents did not consider water stagnation or floods as a limitation in ATC, LUS, MDN and MDS. Grapevine seems to be the least affected crop by these phenomena due to terrain (frequently on slopes), soil conditions (often on light and permeable soils) and environmental zones (mostly warmer and drier), where it is grown.

Overwintering and damage to crops during winter is considered a major problem in ALN in case of grasslands and in BOR for grasslands and winter wheat production. Local to regional scale damage was reported also from NEM, ATN, ALS, CON and PAN in case of winter wheat, whilst the effect on grassland is considered to be only marginal in these areas. The damage caused by snow cover and overall winter conditions (including severe frosts) are also threats to grapevine production in ATN and to a lesser extent in ALS, CON and PAN. Hail damage seems to be a minor problem that occurs rarely and has no detectable effect on regional production in case of wheat, barley and grassland production across most zones. However, it is considered as quite prominent even for all crops in PAN. Lower risk reported for small grain cereals and grassland is most likely given by their relatively high resistance to the damage compared to grain maize and especially grapevine. In case of these two crops the hail damage is seen as a moderate problem in case of ALS, CON, PAN, LUS and MDM.

One of the most interesting findings in our survey has been the prominence of drought as a limiting factor. Whilst drought rarely scores as a severely limiting factor it seems to be of concern across all zones and all crops with exception of grapevine. In case of grapevine the damage is considered to only rarely affect production at regional level. However, it is surprising that grassland or winter wheat production seems to be quite substantially limited not only within warm and dry zones (i.e. MDN or MDS) but also in the mountains (MDM and ALS) as well as in the cool and relatively wet zones in the north (ALN, BOR or NEM). In Finland drought interferes with grass crop establishment and also regrowth after the first cut in the season. For cereals and seed crops drought may be particularly critical at flowering and seed setting, but winter cereals are far better able to escape from drought due to a deep root system compared to spring cereals that are extremely vulnerable. When the total ranking of the individual limiting factors is done across the zones and crops drought appears to be the single most significantly limiting factor.

The pattern of perceived limitations caused by heat stress is much more erratic than for droughts with reported effects mainly for wheat, barley and maize in PAN and partly in the MDS. However, it should be noted that even under present climatic conditions most of the respondents considered this factor to be important even in zones that are not normally viewed as being threatened by this weather phenomena (BOR, NEM or ALS). This indicates that respondents may have been confounding heat stress and droughts, since unusually hot periods often coincide with prolonged dry periods.

#### 4.2. Climate change impacts

## 4.2.1. Winter wheat

The impacts of climate change on winter wheat are thought to be negative across most of the zones (Fig. 5a). Whilst higher temperatures are expected to enable use of late maturing cultivars in BOR, NEM and ATN thus extending the growth duration, it will also mean shortening of growth in remaining zones with the ATC, LUS, MDM and MDN being most affected. However, the damage during winter and risk of frost damage are expected to be lower in most



**Fig. 5.** Expected average scores for impacts of climate change on a range crop production limiting factors for five selected crops: a) winter wheat; b) spring barley; c) grain maize; d) grassland; e) grapevine. The scale used for scoring is presented in Table 1 and colour-coding reflects positive effect (green) or negative effect (red). The grey colour represents area without present crop production.

of the zones with the exception of ALS. Improved conditions for sowing and harvest are expected in NEM, ALS and LUS, and only in MDM zone is notable worsening of the conditions expected.

The changes in the seasonal climate variability are considered to have neutral or negative effect on winter wheat production with NEM and PAN being the most vulnerable. Not surprisingly risk of drought and heat stress is thought to increase in all zones. However, this increase is according to the used scale considered to be small with the exception of heat stress risk in PAN area, where a large increase is expected. The largest threat for the northern and central European zones (BOR, NEM, ATN, ALS, CON and PAN) is thought to be higher risk from plant pathogens and pests, whilst in the southern zones this problem is considered to be only marginal. Higher intensity of weed occurrence or introduction of new weed species has been picked up by most respondents with the exception of NEM and ALS. Risk from soil erosion and nitrate leaching is perceived as much higher in the zones, where increased precipitation is expected (BOR, ATN or ALS), but also mentioned as a threat in the Mediterranean region (MDS and MDN).

## 4.2.2. Spring barley

As for winter wheat the change in the evaluated parameters is expected to influence spring barley production mostly negatively (Fig. 5b). Higher temperatures are expected to prolong growth duration in the northern range of spring barley growing area (ALN, BOR and ATN), while a negative influence is expected further south, especially in ALS, LUS, MDM and MDN. The frost risk is thought to decrease or remain the same in most of the zones. Improved conditions for harvest are expected in NEM, ALS and LUS, whereas for ALN, MDM and MDN a notable worsening of the harvest conditions is expected.

The impact of changes in the seasonal variability is in general perceived as negative with the exception of Mediterranean area (MDM, MDN and MDS). The respondents expected the largest changes for PAN, NEM and ATN zones. Drought is perceived as a very prominent risk in most of the zones, and spring barley production is thought to be more at risk compared to winter wheat. Damage caused by heat stress is also expected to rise in most of the zones, but with the cooler and continental zones thought to be more vulnerable compared to the MDN or MDS. As was the case for wheat, changes in hail risk do not show any significant pattern with the exception of pronounced risk increase in PAN. On the other hand the expected damage caused by the phytopathogens and pests is significantly greater than in the case of winter wheat. Similar to wheat the negative impacts are thought to dominate in ALN, BOR, NEM, ATN, ALS, CON and ATC, but in the remaining part of Europe no change or even improvements are expected. Higher occurrence of weeds or introduction of new weed species was picked up by most respondents with the exception of NEM. Similar to wheat soil erosion and nitrate leaching are expected to increase under climate change with the exception of MDS.

#### 4.2.3. Grain maize

The estimates of climate change on grain maize production indicate that this  $C_4$  crop species is expected to perform much better than the annual  $C_3$  cereal crops (Fig. 5a–c). Higher temperatures are expected to positively influence length of growing season in BOR and ATN, but to shorten growth duration in CON, LUS, MDM and MDS. Across all zones the decrease of late frost risk is expected as well as increase in the number of suitable days for harvest (although in many cases only small effects). While the impact of drought and heat stress in the colder zones (e.g. NEM, ATN or CON) are thought to be smaller compared to wheat or barley, grain maize seems to be more vulnerable to drought and heat stress in PAN, LUS or MDS as compared with the present conditions. Despite the fact that climate change is expected to lead to increased hail damage, pest and disease risk, increased of weed pressure, higher soil erosion and nitrate leaching, the intensity of these changes are in most zones smaller than those of small grain cereals.

## 4.2.4. Grassland

Out of our sample of five crops, grassland was perceived by the respondents to be least affected by climate change. Growth duration is expected to increase in all environmental zones, especially in ALN, BOR, NEM, ATN and ALS. Damage during winter and those caused by frosts is expected to decrease and the number of days suitable for harvest is thought to increase (but mostly slightly) in all zones except ALN. Only marginal negative impact is expected from hail occurrence, heat stress, soil erosion, nitrogen leaching and weed occurrence with a notable exception of ALN, where some of these parameters are changing to the worse (Fig. 5d). However, drought and changes of seasonal climate variability is expected to cause negative impact across all zones with quite significant effects in most zones. Interestingly the magnitude of changes (both positive and negative) is thought to be highest in the northernmost zones (ALN, BOR and NEM) with only subtle changes expected for grassland production along the Mediterranean (LUS, MDM, MDN and MDS).

## 4.2.5. Grapevine

The changed climatic conditions are expected to lead to decrease in winter and frost damage in the cooler ones of the wine-producing zones (ATN, CON or ATC), whereas increased frost risk is expected in the warmest areas (MDS and LUS) (Fig. 5e). Number of days suitable for harvest also increases slightly in most of the zones with a decrease being reported only in MDM zone. The length of the growing season is expected to decrease in LUS, MDM, MDN and slightly in CON and MDS. On the other hand increased temperatures will lead to an increased period of growth in ATN. Despite the fact that changes in all remaining parameters are expected to be negative across most zones, the changes are not expected to be large. Significant increase of drought and heat stress was estimated by our respondents only for ALS and partly for MDN, where irrigation is commonly practiced for this crop. Grapevine production is thought to suffer from increased hail damage across the zones, and higher risk of diseases and pest occurrence is expected especially in ATN and ALS. The soil erosion and nitrate leaching is expected to rise; however, not significantly, probably with the exception of CON, where pronounced increase of soil erosion is expected.

#### 4.3. Observed adaptation responses

The questionnaire asked about 10 specific adaptation responses and about five "new" crop species that were thought to be applicable throughout most of the environmental zones and would be picked up by respondents. Minor to moderate changes in the cultivation timing had been observed in all environmental zones during the recent decade(s). The most significant changes seem to be happening in the cooler zones (BOR, CON, ATC and PAN) compared to the Mediterranean (MDN and MDS). The change of cultivation includes not only changes in tillage practices, but mainly shifts in sowing dates (e.g. earlier sowing of spring crops).

Introduction of new crops to the crop rotation was reported with increasing area of silage and grain maize being the most notable changes. In case of silage and grain maize, ATN and CON show the largest changes. The area of grain maize has increased in the PAN zone. BOR, CON and PAN zones show higher interest in growing of sunflower as a response to changing climate conditions and this goes in hand with introduction of soybeans to these zones. The respondents for NEM, ATN, CON, PAN, MDN and MDS noted increased grapevine production. Whilst in the cooler zones the main driver seems to be more favourable climatic conditions enabling introduction of this crop, in the southern zones the main reason seems to be a higher tolerance of grapevine to drought compared with the arable crops. Especially in the warmest zones (LUS, MDN and MDS), respondents noted a tendency of farmers to reduce crops that are unsuitable under the changing climatic conditions.

Despite the tendency to new cropping schemes, farmers seem to be maintaining the present portfolio of crops. This is documented by a reported tendency to introduce new and more suitable cultivars of presently grown crops across all zones. This is even more evident from a reported increase of interest in the cultivars that are able to cope better with drought and other weather extremes. As the drought has been spotted as one of the most pervasive crop growth limitations, there has been a wide spread effort to promote techniques that preserve soil water, especially in the most drought prone regions (PAN, MDN and MDS) but partly also in other zones. This response has been combined with the expansion of irrigated areas. Although the irrigation expansion seems to be an obvious response in very dry zones, where water resources are limited (LUS and MDS), we have seen quite marked drop in the area under irrigation in combination with change of crop choice. Almost all zones show quite pronounced efforts in introduction of cultivation techniques reducing soil erosion. This may be a response to a higher frequency of more intense precipitation leading to water erosion, but also the result of more frequent droughts as a prerequisite of wind erosion over the area. The changes in rainfall patterns are most likely behind the reported focus on field drainage systems, but adoption of this measure seems to be the least notable.

#### 4.4. Future adaptation responses

#### 4.4.1. Cultivation timing

Changes in timing of cultivation (including sowing and harvest) are expected to have minor to moderate effects for all five model crops evaluated by the respondents (Fig. 7). Interestingly the largest changes are expected on the opposite sides of the north-south climate gradient, i.e. ALN and BOR in case of wheat, barley and grassland production and MDM and MDN in case of barley, maize, grassland and grapevine. In general, notable changes towards earlier sowing dates (and consequently of other field operations) are expected in order to avoid hot and dry periods during summer and use as much of the winter precipitation as possible. The anticipation of large shifts in timing of cultivation in the northern zones is probably enhanced by a pronounced prolongation of the growing season that will allow introduction of longer duration cultivars.

#### 4.4.2. Tillage practices

Change in tillage practices under climate change here mostly focused on soil water conservation and protection against soil erosion (both water and wind), as these issues are believed to become increasingly important (Falloon and Betts, 2010). Introduction of water-conserving tillage practices are assumed to be an important adaptation measure especially in case of wheat, barley and to some extent maize in the warm and dry zones (PAN, MDM, MDN and partly MDS and CON), whereas the zones that are expected to experience increase of precipitation (e.g. BOR or ATN) put more stress on erosion protection as soil water reserves are not expected to be replenished during winter months. For grasslands the most notable change will occur in ALN and BOR, where the duration of the growing season will increase leading to enhanced potential productivity that will facilitate changes in tillage practices. Changed tillage practices for soil water conservation are considered likely adaptation responses for grapevine production in MDM, MDS and MDS.

## 4.4.3. Fertilisation practices

The expected shifts of fertilisation show an interesting north-south gradient with the northernmost zones expecting moderate to major changes in the fertilisation schemes both in arable crops (wheat, barley or maize) and perennials (grassland and partly grapevine). As the potential productivity of northern zones (ALN, BOR, NEM or ATN) is expected to increase due to longer vegetation season, it will also require increased nutrient supply. However, the expected increase in precipitation may lead to higher risk of nitrogen and phosphorus leaching resulting in needs for modification of fertilisation and crop management practices to comply with EU environmental targets. The expectations for changes in fertilisation in drier zones are much lower and only minor changes are expected as far as fertilisation is concerned in MDN, MDS, LUS, ATC and partly PAN in case of barley, maize and grasslands. In case of grapevine the picture is more complex with ATN, CON and MDM expecting larger changes than other zones.

#### 4.4.4. New cultivars

The prospect of adaptation through cultivar changes is obviously smallest for grassland (Fig. 7d), whilst it is expected to be important in case of arable crops and in some zones also for grapevine. The new cultivars are expected to be more important in case of spring barley and grain maize. According to the respondents this measure is thought to be quite pronounced for NEM, ALS, CON, PAN, MDN and MDM.

#### 4.4.5. Crop protection

The expected change in the crop protection efforts is one of the prominent adaptation measures, especially for wheat, barley, maize and partly grapevine. The economic benefit of crop protection and monitoring is quite low for grasslands (as are the risks). However, for wheat, barley and maize major changes in the crop protection schemes are expected, especially in BOR, NEM, ATN, ALS, CON and PAN. This emphasizes the need for pest and disease monitoring as one of the key adaptation responses. The focus on pests and diseases is a consequence of the likely northward spread of pests and diseases from warmer zones under climate change. In addition, in BOR and ATN the expected higher precipitation might result in higher infestation pressure of some "native" diseases (e.g. *Fusarium sp.*). Overall the importance of monitoring systems was mentioned by respondents across all zones with the exception of LUS.

## 4.4.6. Seasonal weather forecasting

The changed climatic conditions and according to some indications higher probability of unusual weather patterns led most respondents to stress the role of seasonal forecasting as an adaptation tool. The seasonal forecasting is expected to be important in case of field crops and partly also grapevine, whilst in case of grasslands it is given minor priority probably for the same reasons as for phytopathological monitoring. For wheat, barley and maize the largest effect of seasonal forecasting is expected in zones, where relatively large inter-seasonal variations are more likely, i.e. those with higher continentality (e.g. BOR, NEM or PAN) compared to ATN or ATC, and in case of Mediterranean zones (MDM, MDN and MDS) the importance of seasonal forecasts likely result from increasing inter-annual variability in rainfall.

## 4.4.7. Crop insurance

As crop insurance is seen as a quite effective tool for mitigating the effect of climatic hazards during the growing season, the highest importance has been reported for zones, where the climate impact is expected to be mostly negative. This explains why respondents in the NEM, CON, ALS and especially PAN put large emphasis on this



Fig. 6. Observed adaptation responses as reported by respondents for individual environmental zones.

particular adaptation measure, whereas in ATC or LUS this option was not seen as important.

## 4.5. Improving awareness and adaptation to climate change

Respondents were asked to classify the status of (1) national adaptation strategy for agriculture, (2) awareness of climate change among farmers, (3) awareness of climate change among agricultural advisers, (4) awareness of climate change in government, (5) presence of specific activities to increase awareness among farmers, and (6) type of activities to increase awareness among farmers.

There is a top-down "gradient" in the collective knowledge on climate change impacts on agriculture with a higher level of understanding in governmental offices and a lower knowledge and awareness in case of extension services and individual farmers (Fig. 8). Despite the upsurge of information flow from various sources, the level of awareness seems to be relatively low compared to the level of observed adaptation reported in the survey (Fig. 6). Only in one-third of the countries are the most affected group (farmers) considered to have a good understanding of the consequences of climate change on their enterprise and livelihoods. It also seems that the policy makers in most countries are not sufficiently informed about the risks associated with the climate change impacts for agriculture. This could be a possible explanation of a large discrepancy between the claimed awareness among government officials as almost 2/3 of the countries claim to have medium or good level of information on possible impacts, but only three countries reported an existing agricultural adaptation strategy. Although 75% of responding countries acknowledged activity aimed at increasing farmer awareness, there seems to be quite a long way to go before sufficient level of understanding is reached.

The level of information dissemination and existence of warning systems shows that a lot needs to be done in improving resilience of farming systems across Europe. The survey showed quite large differences between individual countries (and crops) but in general the use of decision support systems (DSS) is lower than expected. Whereas drought seems to be a pervasive problem across all zones and the risks will be higher under a changed climate, only half of the countries have some sort of DSS and only one-fifth of the countries have a nation-wide drought monitoring scheme. The situation is even worse for heat stress and weed management. On the other hand, selection of suitable crops or cultivars, crop protection and fertilisation schemes seems to be quite well supported by existing DSS with farm-based approaches in case of fertilisation and regional approaches in case of the crop protection.

One of the possible explanations of the present state is that the listed factors play an important role in the economy of every farm and direct benefits of DSS is well understood by farmers as it directly affect farm profitability. On the other hand accounting for drought or heat stress is less straight forward, and whilst information on this may be essential for decision makers, farmers are less inclined to demand such information. Surprisingly, in case of irrigation scheduling that has been always seen as one of the most efficient application of DSS, the results of the survey show a rather mixed picture. Whilst in some countries quite sophisticated DSS are applied (mostly in drier zones), in many countries where irrigation is used for wheat, maize, grasslands and grapevine production, there is no DSS system in place. This is in particular worrying, given the projected trends in droughts and irrigation needs.

## 5. Discussion

## 5.1. Present climate limitations

In northern countries duration of the growing season, late spring and early autumn frosts and solar radiation availability are typical climatic constraints (Olesen and Bindi, 2002). In these environments the duration of the growing season (frost or snow-free period) limits the productivity of crops. For example in Germany the growing season is 1-3 months longer than in Scandinavian countries (Mela, 1996), but it also varies greatly with the altitude with differences of up to 3 months in Austria (Trnka et al., 2009). The short growing season is the main reason for the lower wheat yields in the Nordic countries (Fig. 1). Moreover, night frosts in late spring or early autumn increase the agricultural risk in these environments as it was shown in our study. The wet conditions along the Atlantic coast (ATN, ATC) and in the mountainous regions (ALS or ALN) causing cold and rainy summers cause yield and guality losses in many arable crops. These wet conditions also affect soil workability and reduce the number of machinery work-days (Brignall and Rounsevell, 1995). This is the main reason for the small area put down to cereals in the British Isles and Alpine countries compared with other regions. Permanent pastures dominate in these areas.

In Mediterranean countries cereal yields are limited by water availability, heat stress and the short duration of the grain-filling period. Permanent crops (olive, grapevine, fruit trees etc.) are therefore more important in this region. These crops are affected by extreme weather events (such as hail and storms), which can reduce or completely destroy yield. Irrigation is important for crop production in many Mediterranean countries due to high evapotranspiration and restricted rainfall. The continental climate of eastern Europe (represented by CON and PAN zones) causing drier conditions and greater amplitude of the annual temperature cycle limits the range of crops that can be grown and the overall productivity. The most productive regions in Europe in terms of climate and soils are located in the great European plain stretching from south-eastern England through France, Benelux and Germany into Poland and include ATC zone and partially also ATN and CON areas. There are additional lowland regions, e.g. the Hungarian plains, where equally favourable soil conditions prevail, but climatic conditions to some extent limit crop production (Fig. 4).

#### 5.2. Vulnerabilities and climate impacts on crops

Many studies have assessed effects of climate change on agricultural productivity in Europe (e.g. Harrison et al., 2000; Maracchi et al., 2005). However, relatively little work has been done to link these results across sectors to identify vulnerable regions and farming systems (Olesen and Bindi, 2002). Such assessments are needed to properly identify needs for change in agricultural policy caused by climate change. However, this is a complex task since many factors, both biophysical and management related, interact. Analysis of farming system responses to climate change is therefore often too complex a task to be handled by models alone. Our approach was a much simpler one, to ask in a semi-quantitative manner knowledgeable experts on their perception of likely vulnerabilities and impacts of climate change for major crops in their geographical area of expertise. This carries some degree of subjectivity, but it has the advantage of being able to cover many more (interacting) factors than is usually handled in model-based impact assessments.

Climate change principally affects agricultural crop production in six ways: (1) directly though effects on increasing CO<sub>2</sub> concentration on crop productivity and resource use efficiencies (Kimball et al., 2002; Ainsworth and Long, 2005), (2) directly through effects of temperature, rainfall, radiation, humidity etc. on crop development and growth (Olesen and Bindi, 2002), (3) indirectly through shifts in suitability of different crops, primarily a northward expansion of warm-season crops (Kenny et al., 1993; Carter et al., 1996; Fronzek and Carter, 2007), (4) directly through damages caused by extreme events such as extreme heat waves, hail and flooding, (5) indirectly through changes in crop nutrition and occurrence of weeds, pests and diseases, and (6) indirectly through environmental pollution (e.g., nitrate leaching) or degradation of the resource base (e.g., soil erosion). Of these six impact pathways, crop models and traditional climate change study methods mostly cover the first three. This gives a bias in impact literature towards mostly direct effects of climate change on crop production, and often leaving out some of the indirect effects, which many may be harmful for production, if their importance increases under climate change.

#### 5.2.1. Impacts on crop productivity

Climate-related increases in crop yields are only expected in northern Europe, while the largest reductions are expected around the Mediterranean and in the south-western Balkans and in southern European Russia (Olesen and Bindi, 2002; Maracchi et al., 2005; Alcamo et al., 2007), which corresponds well with our results. This may not be so surprising, since many of the respondents are probably well aware of this literature on climate change impacts. Even so, the results of the questionnaires in many respects give a more negative picture for arable crops in northern Europe than is often obtained just from crop model simulations (e.g., Easterling et al., 2007). This is partly because some of the negative impacts of climate change may be balanced by the positive effects of increased  $CO_2$ , and partly because crop model estimates mostly do not include secondary effects of climate changes on factors like soil erosion, nutrient cycling and crop protection.

In southern Europe, particularly large decreases in yield are expected for spring-sown crops (e.g. maize, sunflower and soybeans) (Audsley et al., 2006). Whilst, for autumn-sown crops (e.g. winter and spring wheat) the impact is more geographically variable, yield is expected to strongly decrease in the most southern areas and increase in the northern or cooler areas (e.g. northern parts of Portugal and Spain) (Santos et al., 2002; Minguez et al., 2007; Olesen et al., 2007). However, these results vary between emission scenarios and climate models (Olesen et al., 2007). Some crops that currently grow mostly in southern Europe will become more suitable further north or in higher altitude areas in the South. The projections for a range of emission scenarios show a 30–50% increase in suitable area for grain maize production in Europe by the end of the 21st century, including Ireland, Scotland, southern Sweden and Finland (Hildén and Lethtonen, 2005; Olesen et al., 2007).

Many fruit trees are susceptible to spring frosts during flowering. A climatic warming will advance both the date of the last spring frosts and the dates of flowering, and the risk of damage to flower buds caused by late frost are likely to remain largely unchanged (Rochette et al., 2004). Additionally the risk of damage to fruit trees caused by early autumn frosts is likely to decrease. However, there may very well be increased problems with pests and diseases (Salinari et al., 2006).

Grapevine is a woody perennial plant, which requires relatively high temperatures. A climatic warming will therefore expand the suitable areas northwards and eastwards (Jones et al., 2005). A climatic warming is also likely to lead to unsuitable conditions for currently economically important traditional varieties, at least at their current locations.

According to our survey grasslands should not be severely affected, but the response of grasslands to climate change will differ depending on their type (species, soil type, management). As a general rule, productivity of European grassland is expected to increase, where water supply is sufficient (Byrne and Jones, 2002; Kammann et al., 2005). On the other hand an increased frequency of summer droughts will severely affect grassland production in the affected areas.

## 5.2.2. Weeds, pests and diseases

The majority of the pest and disease problems are closely linked with their host crops. This makes major changes in plant protection problems less likely (Coakley et al., 1999). However, most of the respondents consider higher occurrence of pests and diseases (and partly also weeds) as a major problem. These concerns are more pronounced in cooler zones as the temperature increase is favourable for the proliferation of insect pests, because many insects can then complete a greater number of reproductive cycles (Bale et al., 2002).

Changes in climatic suitability will lead to invasion of weed, pest and diseases adapted to warmer climatic conditions (Baker et al., 2000). The speed at which such invasive species will occur depends on the rate of climate change, the dispersal rate of the species and on measures taken to combat non-indigenous species (Anderson et al., 2004). The dispersal rate of pests and diseases are most often so high that their geographical extent is determined by the range of climatic suitability (Baker et al., 2000). The Colorado beetle, the European cornborer, the Mediterranean fruit fly and karnal bunt are examples of pests and diseases, which are expected to show a considerable northward expansion in Europe under climatic warming with some indication that this process has already begun (Trnka et al., 2007).

#### 5.3. Adaptation to climate variability and climate change

To avoid or at least reduce negative effects and exploit possible positive effects, several agronomic adaptation strategies for agriculture have been suggested. Studies on the adaptation of farming systems to climate change need to consider all the agronomic decisions made at farm level (Kaiser et al., 1993). Autonomous adaptation measures are mostly short-term adjustments include efforts to optimise production without major system changes, and which can be developed and implemented independently of most other sectors. On the other hand larger changes will require planning and implementation at society level involving a range of sectors and stakeholders (e.g., policy, research, water, land planning).

#### 5.3.1. Autonomous adaptation

The key autonomous adaptation options were included in our survey (Fig. 7) and almost all were considered important, including changes in varieties, sowing dates and fertiliser and pesticide use (Ghaffari et al., 2002; Alexandrov et al., 2002; Tubiello et al., 2000; Chen and McCarl, 2001; Trnka et al., 2004). In particular, in southern Europe short-term adaptations may include changes in crop species (e.g. replacing winter with spring wheat) (Minguez et al., 2007), changes in cultivars and sowing dates (e.g. for winter crops, sowing the same cultivar earlier, or choosing cultivars with a longer growth cycle; for summer irrigated crops, earlier sowing for preventing yield reductions or reducing water demand (Olesen et al., 2007; Kaukoranta and Hakala, 2008). This partly agrees with our results, which show a large emphasis on short-term adaptation options in northern zones (BOR, ALN).

There are many plant traits that may be modified to better adapt varieties to increased temperature and reduced water supply (Sinclair and Muchow, 2001). The use of early ripening fruit tree species may reduce water consumption, as proper management practices may be applied to orchards to improve adaptation (Rossi, 2006). However, the effectiveness of such traits depends on whether there is simultaneous change in climatic variability, and a combination of traits may be needed to stabilise yield in poor years, without sacrificing yield in good years (Porter et al., 1995; Sinclair and Muchow, 2001). The relative scepticism towards these "climate proof" cultivars was reflected in our survey by a relatively low score to this measure (Fig. 7). In northern Europe new crops and varieties may be introduced only if improved varieties will be introduced to respond to specific characteristics of the growing seasons (e.g. day length) (Hildén and Lethtonen, 2005; Peltonen-Sainio et al., 2009).

#### 5.3.2. Planned adaptation

The long-term or planned adaptations refer to major structural changes to overcome adversity caused by climate change. This involves changes in land allocation and farming systems, breeding of crop varieties, new land management techniques, etc. This involves changes of land use that result from the farmer's response to the differential response of crops to climate change. The changes in land allocation may also be used to stabilise production. This means substitution of crops with high inter-annual yield variability (e.g. wheat or maize) by crops with lower productivity but more stable yields (e.g. pasture or sorghum). Crop substitution may be useful also for the conservation of soil moisture. However, there are limits to the effectiveness of this option as reflected by the survey respondents. Other examples of long-term adaptations include breeding of crop varieties, new land management techniques to conserve water or increase irrigation use efficiencies, and more drastic changes in farming systems (including land abandonment). However, increasing the supply of water for irrigation may not be a viable option in much of southern Europe, since the projections show a considerable reduction in total runoff (Lehner et al., 2006).

## 5.3.3. Farm scale adaptation

The farm is typically the entity at which adaptation to climate change and climatic variability must take place through introduction of new management methods and technologies. Because of the complexities of processes, management and inter-relationships of land use within a farm, studies on farming systems require a holistic approach (Rivington et al., 2006). Climate change will not only affect crop yield, but total farm-level production through effects on altered carbon and nitrogen flows resulting from changed crop and residue quality, crop resource use, or mineralisation of soil organic matter (Dueri et al., 2006). Adaptation will have to deal with all of these issues, and the links with water availability may be among the most important ones, affecting the need for improving irrigation



**Fig. 7.** Expected importance of adaptation measures under the expected climate conditions for individual crops. Legend: A1 cultivation timing; A2 new tillage practices; A3 modification to the fertilisation practices; A4 modification of crop protection; A5 introduction of new "climate-proof" cultivars; A6 soil water conservation practices; A7 focus on protection from soil erosion; A8 operational monitoring of pests and diseases; A9 seasonal agrometeorological forecast; A10 introduction of crop insurance.

efficiencies (Tavakkoli and Oweis, 2006) or the need for terracing (Wadsworth and Swetnam, 1988; Fuhrer et al., 2006).

Our survey indicates that there is a medium high awareness in the farmer community regarding climate change and substantial amount of activity informing the farmers (Fig. 8). On the other hand co-ordinated government policies supporting higher resilience of farming sector to climate change are either missing or in preparation.

Changes in farming systems structure at regional or larger scales may also play a fundamental role in the adaptation of European agriculture to climate change. As can be seen from the presented results (Figs. 5–7) there are rather pronounced differences in the responses for individual environmental zones and the same was pointed by other studies (e.g., Berry et al., 2006).

## 5.3.4. Increasing resilience to change

Some of the recent studies taking into account potential impacts, adaptive capacity, and the vulnerability of farmer livelihoods indicate the agricultural sector in the Mediterranean region as vulnerable under most climate change scenarios (Metzger et al., 2006). In accordance with this study we found that the Mediterranean region shows very little signs of positive impact of climate change on farming, as well as comparatively smaller adaptive capacity that is somewhat reflected in those adaptations already observed. On the other hand the respondents view the northern and northwestern parts of Europe as the area, where the main gains (but also major challenges) are situated. However, the areas that came out as the most negatively affected in terms of changing conditions for crop production belong to the Pannonian (PAN) environmental zone rather the Mediterranean, which is worrying given the role that agriculture still plays in the national economies of countries located within the PAN zone (e.g., Romania, Bulgaria, Hungary, Serbia). Also parts of Austria, Czech Republic and Slovakia are expected to be highly negatively affected.

So far, research on climate change impacts in agriculture has given little emphasis to changes in frequency of extreme events. However, the impacts of increased climate variability on plant productivity are likely to increase yield losses above those estimated from changes in mean climate only (Porter and Semenov, 2005). This is primarily linked with changes in the frequency of extreme heat waves and changes in rainfall patterns, including more intensive precipitation events and longer dry periods. Changes in climate variability may be particularly difficult for many farmers to adapt to, and adaptation strategies to cope with variability may be different than from those dealing with changes in mean climate. Strategies for adapting to increased variability may include measures to avoid periods of high stress or measures that increase resilience of the system by adding diversity in the crop rotation and improving soil and water resources (Reidsma and Ewert, 2008).

Several adaptation measures may be used to increase resilience to climate change in cropping systems. However, when it relates to soil and water resources, building resilient systems may require long-term planning and changes already now in anticipation of climate change. An example of this can be illustrated by the link between climate change and soil degradation, which is one of the



Fig. 8. Reported level of climate change awareness among farmers, agriculture advisors and government officials in 26 countries and the status of agriculture adaptation strategy and education programs for farmers.

greatest threats to global food production (Lal et al., 2007). Most of the processes causing soil degradation are enhanced by climate change, being promoted by higher temperatures, more intense rainfall and longer drought periods, which lead to lower soil carbon stocks, increased soil erosion and salinization (Tubiello et al., 2007). Yet, higher soil carbon contents and better soil structure will be critical for cropping systems to cope with increased climate variability. There is clearly a need within research, farmer advice and policy making to focus more on those aspects of agricultural systems that build resilience.

## 6. Implications and perspectives

The results of the present study indicate not only most vulnerable areas but also those that might profit from the expected changes. Surprisingly the expected impacts (both positive and negative) of climate change in Mediterranean are in several cases smaller than those expected for northern or central Europe. This is partly explained by the possibilities for shifting some of the crop cultivation into the winter season in the Mediterranean countries in a warmer climate (Minguez et al., 2007). Probably the bleakest expectations could be found in responses from continental climate of Pannonian environmental zone. Still the adaptation strategies should be introduced to reduce negative effects and exploit possible positive effects of climate change. Both short-term adjustments (e.g. changes in crop species, cultivars and sowing dates) and longterm adaptations (e.g. water management, land allocation, farming systems and institutions) are considered as important across most zones. However, the differences in climate exposure, sensitivity, and adaptive capacity will differently affect agroecosystems across Europe. The projected changes and the perceptions of impacts and adaptation as seen from the questionnaires have some implications for agricultural and environmental policy, for research and for development of the agricultural sector.

Policy will have to support the adaptation of European agriculture to climate change by encouraging resilience of cropping systems to increased climate variability and to more extreme weather conditions. This includes investing in monitoring schemes, early warning systems and crop breeding. Policy will also need to be concerned with agricultural strategies to mitigate climate change through a reduction in emissions of methane and nitrous oxide, an increase in carbon sequestration in agricultural soils and the growing of energy crops to substitute fossil energy use, and this needs to be linked to the needs for adaptation to climate change (Smith and Olesen, 2010). The policies to support adaptation and mitigation to climate change will need to be linked closely to the development of agri-environmental schemes in the EU Common Agricultural Policy.

Research will have to deal with some "unknown aspects" that due to their complexity have not yet been studied in detail. These include the effect on secondary factors of agricultural production (e.g. soils, weeds, pests and diseases), the effect on the quality of crop and animal production, the effect of changes in frequency of isolated and extreme weather events on agricultural production, and the interaction with the surrounding natural ecosystems. It should also be noted that for obvious reasons most studies on climate change impacts have so far focused on crops. However, some livestock production systems, especially those involving grazing systems or use of fresh fodder, may be severely affected by climate change, and more studies on these systems are warranted.

There is a considerable need for an increased attention on regional studies of impacts and adaptation to climate change in agriculture, since effects and responses have been shown by our study to be regionally specific depending on interactions with soils, current climate and cropping systems. These studies should include assessments of the consequences on current efforts in agricultural policy for a sustainable agriculture that also preserves environmental and social values in the rural society. The research on adaptation in agriculture has not yet provided a generalised knowledge on the adaptive capacity of agricultural systems across a range of climate and socioeconomic futures. There is also a considerable need to better estimate the costs of various adaptation measures, and adaptation studies have to move from looking at potential adaptation to adoption, taking into account the complexity of farmlevel decision-making, diversities at different scales and regions (including the entire food chain), and time-lags in responses and biophysical, economic, institutional and cultural barriers to change.

The adaptation to climate change has in particular to be factored in as part of the ongoing technological development in agriculture, including plant breeding (including molecular techniques), irrigation management, application of information and communication technology etc. However, such technologies should maintain and possibly improve soil quality and water resources, which are essential for improving resilience to climate change in cropping systems. In some cases such adaptation measures would make sense without considering climate change, because they help to address current climate variability. In other cases, the measures must be implemented in anticipation of climate change, because they would not be sufficiently effective if implemented as a reaction to climate change.

## 7. Conclusions

Analysis of national crop yields and of the questionnaire survey shows large differences in vulnerabilities to current climate and climatic variation across Europe. Cool temperatures and short growing seasons are main limitations in northern Europe, whereas high temperatures and persistent dry periods during summer limits crop production in southern Europe. There are clear trends on increasing temperature affecting crop production and crop choice throughout Europe, with increasing frequency of droughts negatively affecting crop yield in southern and central Europe. There are also indications of increasing yield variability linked with higher frequencies of heat waves and of both droughts and persistent wet periods. Farmers are already adapting to changed climate with the area of silage and grain maize expanding northwards. Other currently observed adaptation to climate change includes changes in timing of cultivation, variety choice, water saving techniques, irrigation and breeding.

There are large regional variations in expected impacts of climate change on crop cultivation and crop productivity in Europe by 2050. The expected impacts, both positive and negative, are just as large in northern Europe as in the Mediterranean countries, and this is largely linked with the possibilities for effective adaptation to maintain current yields. The most negative effects were found for the continental climate in the Pannonian zone, which includes Hungary, Serbia, Bulgaria and Romania. This region will suffer from increased incidents of heat waves and droughts without possibilities for effectively shifting crop cultivation to other parts of the years. A wide range of adaptation options exists in most European regions to mitigate many of the negative impacts of climate change on crop production in Europe. However, when all effects of climate change are considered, including crop yields, soil fertility, pesticide use, and nutrient runoff, effects of climate change are still mostly negative in most regions across Europe.

#### Acknowledgements

The study would not be possible without contribution of COST 734 members and other experts. The participation of J.E. Olesen in the study was supported by the Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Forestry under the research project "Impacts and adaptation to climate change in cropping systems", and that of M. Trnka by the research plan No. MSM6215648905 "Biological and technological aspects of sustainability of controlled ecosystems and their adaptability to climate change" and KONTAKT OC187 supporting COST 734 activities in the Czech Republic.

#### References

- Ainsworth, E.A., Long, S.P., 2005. What have we learned from 15 years of free-air CO<sub>2</sub> enrichment (FACE)? A meta-analytic review of the responses of photosynthesis, canopy properties and plant production to rising CO<sub>2</sub>. New Phytol. 165, 351–372.
- Alcamo, J., Moreno, J.M., Nováky, B., Bindi, M., Corobov, R., Devoy, R.J.N., Giannakopoulos, C., Martin, E., Olesen, J.E., Shvidenko, A., 2007. Europe. In: Parry, M.L., Canziani, O.F., Palutikof, J.P., van der Linden, P.J., Hanson, C.E. (Eds.), Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp. 541–580.
- Alexandrov, V., Eitzinger, J., Cajic, V., Oberforster, M., 2002. Potential impact of climate change on selected agricultural crops in north-eastern Austria. Global Change Biol. 8, 372–389.
- Anderson, P.K., Cunningham, A.A., Patel, N.G., Morales, F.J., Epstein, P.R., Daszak, P., 2004. Emerging infectious diseases of plants: pathogen pollution, climate change and agrotechnology drivers. Trends Ecol. Evol. 19, 535–544.
- Audsley, E., Pearn, K.R., Simota, C., Cojocaru, G., Koutsidou, E., Rounsevell, M.D.A., Trnka, M., Alexandrov, V., 2006. What can scenario modelling tell us about future European scale agricultural land use, and what not? Environ. Sci. Pol. 9, 148–168.
- Baker, R.H.A., Sansford, C.E., Jarvis, C.H., Cannon, R.J.C., MacLeod, A., Walters, K.F.A., 2000. The role of climatic mapping in predicting the potential distribution of non-indigenous pests under current and future climates. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 82, 57–71.
- Bale, J.S., Masters, G.J., Hodkinson, I.D., Awmack, C., Bezemer, T.M., Brown, V.K., Butterfield, J., Buse, A., Coulson, J.C., Farrar, J., Good, J.E.G., Harrington, R., Harley, S., Jones, T.H., Lindroth, R.L., Press, M.C., Symrnioudis, I., Watt, A.D., Whittaker, J.B., 2002. Herbivory in global climate change research: direct effects of rising temperature on insect herbivores. Global Change Biol. 8, 1–16.
- Beniston, M., Diaz, H.F., 2004. The 2003 heat wave as an example of summers in a greenhouse climate? Observations and climate model simulations for Basel Switzerland. Global Planet. Change 44, 73–81.
- Berry, P.M., Rounsevell, M.D.A., Harrison, P.A., Audsley, E., 2006. Assessing the vulnerability of agricultural land use and species to climate change and the role of policy in facilitating adaptation. Environ. Sci. Pol. 9, 189–204.
- Bouma, J., Varallyay, G., Batjes, N.H., 1998. Principal land use changes anticipated in Europe. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 67, 103–119.
- Brignall, A.P., Rounsevell, M.D.A., 1995. Land evaluation modelling to assess the effects of climate change on winter wheat potential in England and Wales. J. Agric, Sci. Camb. 124, 159–172.
- Brisson, N., Gate, P., Gouache, D., Charmet, G., Oury, F.-X., Huard, F., 2010. Why are wheat yields stagnating in Europe? A comprehensive data analysis for France. Field Crop Res. 119, 201–212.
- Byrne, C., Jones, M.B., 2002. Effects of elevated CO<sub>2</sub> and nitrogen fertilizer on biomass productivity, community structure and species diversity of a semi-natural grassland in Ireland. Proc. R. Irish Acad. 102B, 141–150.
- Calanca, P., 2007. Climate change and drought occurence in the Alpine region: how severe are becoming the extremes? Global Plan. Change. 57, 151–160.
- Carter, T.R., Saarikko, R.A., Niemi, K.J., 1996. Assessing the risks and uncertainties of regional crop potential under a changing climate in Finland. Agric. Food Sci. Finland 3, 329–349.
- Chen, C.C., McCarl, B.A., 2001. An investigation of the relationship between pesticide usage and climate change. Clim. Change 50, 475–487.
- Chloupek, O., Hrstkova, P., Schweigert, P., 2004. Yield and its stability, crop diversity, adaptability and response to climate change, weather and fertilisation over 75 years in the Czech Republic in comparison to some European countries. Field Crops Res. 85, 167–190.
- Christensen, J.H., Christensen, O.B., 2003. Severe summertime flooding in Europe. Nature 421, 805–806.
- Christensen, J.H., Christensen, O.B., 2007. A summary of PRUDENCE model projections of changes in European climate by the end of this century. Clim. Change 81, 7–30.
- Christensen, J.H., Hewitson, B., Busuloc, A., Chen, A., Gao, X., Heid, I., Jones, R., Kolli, R.K., Kown, W.-T., Laprise, R., Rueda, V.M., Mearns, L., Menéndez, C.G., Räisänen, J., Rinke, A., Sarr, A., Whetton, P., 2007. Regional climate projections. In: Solomon, S., Qin, D., Manning, M., Chen, Z., Marquis, M., Averyt, K.B., Tigor, M., Miller, H.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group 1 to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA, pp. 847–940.

- Ciais, Ph., Reichstein, M., Viovy, N., Granier, A., Ogée, J., Allard, V., Aubinet, M., Buchmann, N., Bernhofer, C., Carrara, A., Chevallier, F., De Noblet, N., Friend, A.D., Friedlingstein, P., Grünwald, T., Heinesch, B., Keronen, P., Knohl, A., Krinner, G., Loustau, D., Manca, G., Matteucci, G., Miglietta, F., Ourcival, J.M., Papale, D., Pilegaard, K., Rambal, S., Seufert, G., Soussana, J.F., Sanz, M.J., Schulze, E.D., Vesala, T., Valentini, R., 2005. Europe-wide reduction in primary productivity caused by the heat and drought in 2003. Nature 437, 529–533.
- Coakley, S.M., Scherm, H., Chakraborty, S., 1999. Climate change and plant disease management. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 37, 399–426.
- Darwin, R., Kennedy, D., 2000. Economic effects of CO<sub>2</sub> fertilization of crops: transforming changes in yield into changes in supply. Environ. Model. Assess. 5, 157–168.
- Dueri, S., Calanca, P.L., Fuhrer, J., 2006. Climate change affects farm nitrogen loss – A Swiss case study with a dynamic farm model. Agric. Syst. 93, 191–214.
- Easterling, W., Aggarwal, P., Batima, P., Brander, K., Erda, L., Howden, M., Kirilenko, A., Morton, J., Soussana, J.F., Schmidhuber, J., Tubiello, F., 2007. Food, fibre and forest products. In: Parry, M.L., Canziani, O.F., Palutikof, J.P., van der Linden, P.J., Hanson, C.E. (Eds.), Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp. 273–313.
- EEA, 2004. Impacts of Europe's changing climate: an indicator-based assessment. EEA Report No 2/2004. European Environment Agency, Copenhagen, Denmark, 107 pp.
- Falloon, P., Betts, R., 2010. Climate impacts on European agriculture and water management in the context of adaptation and mitigation – the importance of and integrated approach. Sci. Total Environ. 408, 5667–5687.
- Fink, A.H., Brücher, T., Krüger, A., Leckebusch, G.C., Pinto, J.G., Ulbrich, U., 2004. The 2003, European summer heat waves and drought – synoptic diagnosis and impact. Weather 59, 209–216.
- Finger, R., 2010. Evidence of slowing yield growth the example of Swiss cereal yields. Food Policy 35, 175–182.
- Frich, P., Alexander, L.V., Della-Marta, P., Gleason, B., Haylock, M., Tank, A.M.G.K., Peterson, T., 2002. Observed coherent changes in climatic extremes during the second half of the twentieth century. Clim. Res. 19, 193–212.
- Fronzek, S., Carter, T.R., 2007. Assessing uncertainties in climate change impacts on resource potential for Europe based on projections from RCMs and GCMs. Clim. Change 81, 357–371.
- Fuhrer, J., Beniston, M., Fischlin, A., Frei, C., Goyette, S., Jasper, K., Pfister, C., 2006. Climate risks and their impact on agriculture and forests in Switzerland. Clim. Change 79, 79–102.
- Ghaffari, A., Cook, H.F., Lee, H.C., 2002. Climate change and winter wheat management: a modelling scenario for south-eastern England. Clim. Change 55, 509–533.
- Giorgi, F., Bi, X., Pal, J., 2004. Mean, interannual and trends in a regional climate change experiment over Europe, II: climate change scenarios (2071–2100). Clim. Dyn. 23, 839–858.
- Harrison, P.A., Butterfield, R.E., Orr, J.L., 2000. Modelling climate change impacts on wheat, potato and grapevine in Europe'. In: Downing, T.E., Harrison, P.A., Butterfield, R.E., Lonsdale, K.G. (Eds.), Climate Change, Climatic Variability and Agriculture in Europe. Environmental Change Unit, University of Oxford, UK, pp. 367–390.
- Hayes, M.J., Dubrovský, M., Trnka, M., Svoboda, M.D., Wilhite, D.A., Žalud, Z., Semerádová, D., 2005. Application of drought indices to assess drought conditions in changed climate. In: AGU Fall Meeting. San Francisco, 5–9 December 2005. Poster-abstracts available: http://www.agu.org/meetings/fm05/ waisfm05.html.
- Helms, M., Büchele, B., Merkel, U., Ihringer, J., 2002. Statistical analysis of the flood situation and assessment of the impact of diking measures along the Elbe (Labe) river. J. Hydrol. 267, 94–114.
  Hildén, M., Lethtonen, H., 2005. The practice and process of adaptation in Finnish
- Hildén, M., Lethtonen, H., 2005. The practice and process of adaptation in Finnish agriculture. FINADAPT Working paper 5, Helsinki, Finnish Environment Institute Mimeographs, p. 335.
- Holmer, B., 2008. Fluctuations of winter wheat yields in relation to length of winter in Sweden 1866 to 2006. Clim. Res. 36, 241–252.
- Jones, G.V., White, M.A., Cooper, O.R., Storchmann, K., 2005. Climate change and global wine quality. Clim. Change 73, 319–343.
- Jones, P.D., Moberg, A., 2003. Hemispheric and large scale surface air temperature variations: an extensive revision and an update to 2001. J. Clim. 16, 206–223.
- Jongman, R.H.G., Bunce, R.G.H., Metzger, M.J., Mücher, C.A., Howard, D.C., Mateus, V.L., 2006. Objectives and application of a statistical environmental stratification of Europe. Landscape Ecol. 21, 409–419.
- Kaiser, H.M., Riha, S.J., Wilks, D.S., Rossiter, D.G., Sampath, R., 1993. A farm-level analysis of economic and agronomic impacts of gradual climate warming. Am. J. Agric. Econ. 75, 387–398.
- Kammann, C., Grünhage, L., Grüters, U., Janze, S., Jäger, H.-J., 2005. Response of aboveground grassland biomass to moderate long-term CO<sub>2</sub> enrichment. Basic Appl. Ecol. 6, 351–365.
- Kaukoranta, T., Hakala, K., 2008. Impact of spring warming on sowing times of cereal, potato and sugar beet in Finland. Agric. Food Sci. 17, 165– 176.
- Kenny, G.J., Harrison, P.A., Olesen, J.E., Parry, M.L., 1993. The effects of climate change on land suitability of grain maize, winter wheat and cauliflower in Europe. Eur. J. Agron. 2, 325–338.

- Kimball, B.A., Kobayahsi, K., Bindi, M., 2002. Responses of agricultural crops to freeair CO<sub>2</sub> enrichment. Adv. Agron. 77, 293–368.
- Kjellström, E., 2004. Recent and future signatures of climate change in Europe. Ambio 33, 193–198.
- Klein Tank, A.M.G., 2004. Changing Temperature and Precipitation Extremes in Europe's Climate of the 20th Century. University of Utrecht, Utrecht.
- Klein Tank, A.M.G., Können, G.P., 2003. Trends in indices of daily temperature and precipitation extremes in Europe. J. Clim. 16, 3665–3680.
- Klein Tank, A.M.G., Wijngaard, J.B., Können, G.P., Böhm, R., Demarée, G., Gocheva, A., Mileta, M., Pashiardis, S., Hejkrlik, L., Kern-Hansen, C., Heino, R., Bessemoulin, P., Müller-Westermeier, G., Tzanakou, M., Szalai, S., Pálsdóttir, T., Fitzgerald, D., Rubin, S., Capaldo, M., Maugeri, M., Leitass, A., Bukantis, A., Aberfeld, R., van Engelen, A.F.V., Forland, E., Mietus, M., Coelho, F., Mares, C., Razuvaev, V., Nieplova, E., Cegnar, T., López, J.A., Dahlström, B., Moberg, A., Kirchhofer, W., Ceylan, A., Pachaljuk, O., Alexander, L.V., Petrovic, P., 2002. Daily dataset of 20th-century surface air temperature and precipitation series for the European Climate Assessment. Int. J. Clim. 22, 1441–1453.
- Lal, R., Follett, F., Stewart, B.A., Kimble, J.M., 2007. Soil carbon sequestration to mitigate climate change and advance food security. Soil Sci. 172, 943–956.
- Lehner, B., Döll, P., Alcamo, J., Henrichs, H., Kaspar, F., 2006. Estimating the impact of global change on flood and drought risks in Europe: a continental, integrated analysis. Clim. Change 75, 273–299.
- Lobell, D.B., Field, C.B., 2007. Global scale climate-crop yield relationships and the impacts of recent warming. Env. Res. Lett., 2:014002.
- Maracchi, G., Sirotenko, O., Bindi, M., 2005. Impacts of present and future climate variability on agriculture and forestry in the temperate regions: Europe. Clim. Change 70, 117–135.
- Mela, T., 1996. Northern agriculture: constraints and responses to global climate change. Agric. Food Sci. Finland 5, 229–234.
- Metzger, M.J., Rounsevell, M.D.A., Acosta-Michlik, L., Leemans, R., Schröter, D., 2006. The vulnerability of ecosystem services to land use change. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 114, 69–85.
- Metzger, M.J., Bunce, R.G.H., Jongman, R.H.G., Mücher, C.A., Watkins, J.W., 2005. A climatic stratification of Europe. Global Ecol. Biogeogr. 14, 549–563.
- Minguez, M.I., Ruiz-Ramos, M., Díaz-Ambrona, C.H., Quemada, M., Sau, F., 2007. First-order impacts on winter and summer crops assessed with various highresolution climate models in the Iberian peninsula. Clim. Change 81 (Suppl. 1), 343–355.
- Olesen, J.E., Bindi, M., 2002. Consequences of climate change for European agricultural productivity, land use and policy. Eur. J. Agron. 16, 239–262.
- Olesen, J.E., Carter, T.R., Diaz-Ambrona, C.H., Fronzek, S., Heidmann, T., Hickler, T., Holt, T., Minguez, M.I., Morales, P., Palutikov, J., Quemada, M., Ruiz-Ramos, M., Rubæk, G., Sau, F., Smith, B., Sykes, M., 2007. Uncertainties in projected impacts of climate change on European agriculture and ecosystems based on scenarios from regional climate models. Clim. Change 81 (Suppl. 1), 123–143.
- Peltonen-Sainio, P., Hakala, K., Jauhiainen, L., Ruosteenoja, K., 2009. Comparing regional risks in producing turnip rape and oilseed rape – impacts of climate change and breeding. Acta Agric. Scand. 59, 129–138.
- Porter, J.R., Semenov, M.A., 2005. Crop responses to climatic variation. Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. Lon. B 360, 2021–2035.
- Porter, J.R., Leigh, R.A., Semenov, M.A., Miglietta, F., 1995. Modelling the effects of climatic change and genetic modification on nitrogen use by wheat. Eur. J. Agron. 4, 419–429.
- Reidsma, P., Ewert, F., 2008. Regional farm diversity can reduce vulnerability of food production to climate change. Ecol. Soc. 13, 38.
- Reidsma, P., Ewert, F., Lansink, A.O., 2007. Analysis of farm performance in Europe under different climatic and management conditions to improve understanding of adaptive capacity. Clim. Change 84, 403–422.
- Reidsma, P., Ewert, F., Lansink, A.O., Leemans, R., 2010. Adaptation to climate change and climate variability in European agriculture: the importance of farm level responses. Eur. J. Agron. 32, 91–102.
- Reilly, J., Schimmelpfennig, D., 1999. Agricultural impact assessment, vulnerability, and the scope for adaptation. Clim. Change 43, 745–788.
- Rivington, M., Matthews, K.B., Bellocchi, G., Buchan, K., Stöckle, C.O., Donatelli, M., 2006. An integrated modelling approach to conduct multi-factorial analyses on the impacts of climate change on whole-farm systems. Environ. Model. Software 22, 202–210.
- Rochette, P., Belanger, G., Castonguay, Y., Bootsma, A., Mongrain, D., 2004. Climate change and winter damage to fruit trees in eastern Canada. Can. J. Plant Sci. 84, 1113–1125.
- Rossi, F., 2006. Orchard-atmosphere exchange processes and sustainable management. In: Dris, R. (Ed.), Crops: Growing, Quality and Biotechnology. WFL Publ., Finland, pp. 25–62.
- Salinari, F., Giosue, S., Tubiello, F.N., Rettori, A., Rossi, V., Spanna, F., Rosenzweig, C., Gullino, M.L., 2006. Downy mildew (*Plasmopara viticola*) epidemics on grapevine under climate change. Global Change Biol. 12, 1299–1307.
- Santos, F.D., Forbes, K., Moita, R. (Eds.), 2002. Climate Change in Portugal: Scenarios, Impacts and Adaptation Measures. SIAM project report, Gradiva, Lisbon, Portugal, 456 pp.
- Schär, C., Vidale, P.L., Lüthi, D., Frei, C., Häberli, C., Liniger, M.A., Appenzeller, C., 2004. The role of increasing temperature variability in European summer heatwaves. Nature 427, 332–336.
- Sinclair, T.R., Muchow, R.C., 2001. Systems analysis of plant traits to increase grain yield on limited water supplies. Agron. J. 93, 263–270.
- Smith, P., Olesen, J.E., 2010. Synergies between mitigation of, and adaptation to, climate change in agriculture. J. Agric. Sci. 148, 543–552.

Szinell, C.S., Bussay, A., Szentimrey, T., 1998. Drought tendencies in Hungary. Int. J. Clim. 18, 1479–1491.

- Tavakkoli, A.R., Oweis, T.Y., 2006. The role of supplemental irrigation and nitrogen in producing bread wheat in the highlands of Iran. Agric. Water Manage. 65, 225–236.
- Trenberth, K.E., Jones, P.D., Ambenje, P., Bojariu, R., Easterling, D., Tank, A.K., Parker, D., Rahimzadeh, F., Renwick, J.A., Rusticucci, M., Soden, B., Zhai, P., 2007. Observations: surface and atmospheric climate change. In: Solomon, S., Qin, D., Manning, M., Chen, Z., Marquis, M., Averyt, K.B., Tigor, M., Miller, H.L. (Eds.), Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA, pp. 235–336.
- Trnka, M., Dubrovski, M., Semerádová, D., Zalud, Z., 2004. Projections of uncertainties in climate change scenarios into expected winter wheat yields. Theor. Appl. Meteorol. 77, 229–249.
- Trnka, M., Muska, F., Semeradova, D., Dubrovsky, M., Kocmankova, E., Zalud, Z., 2007. European corn borer life stage model: Regional estimates of pest development and spatial distribution under present and future climate. Ecol. Model. 207, 61–84.
- Trnka, M., Kyselý, J., Možný, M., Dubrovský, M., 2009. Changes in the Central European soil moisture availability and circulation patterns in 1881–2005. Int. J. Clim. 29, 655–672.

- Trnka, M., Olesen, J.E., Kersebaum, K.C., Skjelvåg, A.O., Eitzinger, J., Seguin, B., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Orlandini, S., Dubrovsky, M., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Eckersten, H., Cloppet, E., Calanca, P., Rötter, R., Gobin, A., Vucetic, V., Nejedlik, P., Kumar, S., Lalic, B., Mestre, A., Rossi, F., Alexandrov, V., Kozyra, J., Schaap, B., Zalud, Z. Agroclimatic conditions in Europe under climate change. Global Change Biol., in press.
- Tubiello, F.N., Donatelli, M., Rosenzweig, C., Stockle, C.O., 2000. Effects of climate change and elevated CO<sub>2</sub> on cropping systems: model predictions at two Italian locations. Eur. J. Agron. 13, 179–189.
- Tubiello, F.N., Soussana, J.F., Howden, S.M., 2007. Crop and pasture response to climate change. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 104, 19686–19690.
- van der Ploeg, R.R., Schweigert, P., 2001. Elbe river flood peaks and postwar agricultural land use in East Germany. Naturwissenschaft 88, 522–525.
- van der Linden, P., Mitchell, J.F.B. (Eds.), 2009. ENSEMBLES: Climate Change and its Impacts: Summary of Research and Results from the ENSEMBLES Project. Met Office Hadley Centre, FitzRoy Road, Exeter EX1 3PB, UK, p. 160.
- van der Schrier, G., Efthymiadis, D., Briffa, K.R., Jones, P.D., 2007. European Alpine moisture variability 1800-2003. Int. J. Clim. 27, 415–427.
- Wadsworth, R., Swetnam, R., 1988. Modelling the impact of climate warming at the landscape scale: will bench terraces become economically and ecologically viable structures under changed climates? Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 68, 27–39.